Report of  Better Care Network Netherlands Meeting on  20 Januari 2011.
Thirty-eight people traveled to Amersfoort to consider two issues: voluntary work with children and youth participation. Annelies Kanis, Chairperson of the network opened the meeting following an informal lunch. She described the activities of the Better Care Network Netherlands during 2010 and outlined the plans for 2011. These involve a lot of activities aimed at building contacts with private initiatives and sharing knowledge and experience so as to ensure the best possible support for children, especially if they have to grow up in difficult circumstances. Doortje ‘t Hart introduced the speakers.
Dorien Bredenhoff gave an impressive presentation on the vision of organisations on the use of volunteers in their children’s home or children’s project. Her presentation also showed what children and young people think about the influence of volunteers on their lives. In Peru, where Dorien worked, and also in South Africa and Kenya, groups of children and young people gave their opinion about DOs and DON’Ts in relation to volunteers. It was clear that volunteers can contribute in a positive way, but there are also reservations about how they are used and about the way in which they are prepared for their placement.  There are also differences in motivation and opportunities. The presentation provoked a lot of questions and discussions in the groups. 
This was followed by two young people from the European Network Power  4Youth which focuses on young people up to the age of 30 who have grown up in an institution or in a foster family. The network focuses primarily on training young people over the age of 18 to develop a network in their own country with young people and to demand attention for proper participation by young people at all levels in an organization without this becoming just symbolic participation. The most important thing is to offer something to the young people themselves and that the participation is not just intended to provide adults or organisations with input of “pathetic stories” without contributing anything to the development of the young people involved. It was an interesting presentation with lots of surprising eye-openers and practical tips. 
 You can find the Power Points for both presentations on the Better Care Network Netherlands site: (+ link)
After the presentations,  three groups were formed to discuss good practices and tips for both themes.  A short impression of the discussions is given below:
Group Discussions
Use of volunteers
Group 1 

Some good practices and their value:

· The conductor of a brass band travels through Uganda with 110 young local musicians. Value: Unique because the expertise provided is not available locally. The offer by the director is in response to a need
· Volunteers who are placed abroad should have experience with voluntary work in The Netherlands. Young people from the South also do voluntary work in The Netherlands. Value: Solidarity. 
· Volunteers of World Servants gain experience during their stay abroad and this makes them good fundraisers. Value: Indirect financial gain
· The presence of volunteer handymen and trainees who did research into the feasibility of setting up a wood production unit turned out to be very useful. Value: real support.
Tips:

· Rouse solidarity! Encourage togetherness and reciprocity among peers;

· Put voluntary work in an “experience sharing” framework because volunteers do not have any expertise;

· Don’t deprive the local population of jobs; 

· Young people are getting an opportunity to gain experience. Let them pay for it;

· Children should not get attached to the volunteers;

· Volunteers should not give certain children in a group preferential treatment;

· Organisations for voluntary work should have a specific policy;

· The training and language skills of the volunteers should be tuned to the local needs;

· The supply of volunteers should be demand-driven;
Group 2:

· Neither Togetthere or  Commundo organise preparation for volunteers for a stay abroad which gives any attention on how to behave with children. This requires an important addition to the preparation, training would be best. 

· Short stays in projects with children are not per se wrong, it depends on the care and the responsibilities you have related to that. This needs to be followed closely.   
· Sometimes organisations accept volunteers because of the money they bring with them. Try to avoid this financial dependency

· Look for a project that fits the volunteer or vice-versa. Make sure it’s a good match.

· Make sure that both the receiving and the sending organization have  a child protection policy.
· Looking after children is not the only possible task. Different types of volunteers can also contribute in a different way. 

· Ensure that the privacy of the children is protected in blogs, photos etc. This should also be covered in the  child protection policy. 

· Knowledge about the stages of child development is important in preparation, and knowledge about upbringing in other cultures. 
Youth Participation Group:

The following Good Practices were identified by the group members:

· using the peer-to-peer/mentoring model: Motivate young people with questions like: what are your skills? What would you like to do? 

As a special case, it was mentioned that it can be encouraging for starters to hear from more experienced youngsters on their learning process. (,I also started from zero’) 

· just speak to the youth. This can best be done in an informal way, like ‘having a smoke’ together.

· make the meetings with young people attractive for them.
Ways to do this: use energizers, speeches shouldn’t be longer than 7 minutes (= max concentration span), use modern communication methods (e.g. face book), start with small groups and activities, and improvise
· have patience. The first activities may be ‘just for fun’. More serious topics can be talked after some initial sessions. 
· base yourself on the needs and ideas of young people. Don’t come with your own agenda.
· involve them ‘here and now’.
This recommendation came forward when we discussed the difficulty of youngsters to come up with a formal report once the attractive activity is over, like a youth exchange meeting. The solution would be to look for alternative ways of reporting, like the making of a video message during the activity. Or let them write short messages, which later can be combined to a more formal letter. Another idea was to combine a ‘sponsor night’ with a reunion of the youth group to make it attractive for them to be there.

· if you ask their opinion, do something with it and give feedback within one or two weeks about what has been done with it.

Power4Youth had asked if people would share about tackling a plan in a new way: One participant shares that her foundation is interested to involve young people who reach the age of 18 and are about to leave residential care in giving feedback to the children’s homes and on getting ideas about how to prepare plans for their futures after they leave the homes. Some points she took from the discussion were not to start with a group focusing specifically on these issues, but talk to individuals, or maybe arrange a meal out for the young people and raise the topics informally there.

Closing
During the plenary closing session, we reflected on the afternoon and asked ourselves what people had learned. Everyone indicated they were leaving with new ideas or issues which were directly applicable. 
Some remarks:

· Short stays by volunteers are not necessarily always a bad thing as long as they are for a specific activity and do not take work away from the local population.
· New insight is that we need to develop a policy on volunteers; that we need to evaluate students after their stay, and that we should give a media training, especially on use and misuse of Facebook.   

· Big need for information on volunteer policy that can be downloaded from the Better Care Network website so that volunteer organisations and private initiatives can use it. 

· People now have some concrete ideas about how to involve young people. Others comment that they feel reassured that they are on the right road, or that they could do better.  
· Learned that you have to communicate with young people and how to do that. That you should always give young people feedback on what you have done with their input and that you should take time for participation by young people. You can’t just do it as a quick add-on  and you should take the time to adapt to the culture of young people.
· Not everyone was confident about putting the lessons learned into practice. People realized that it was complex to introduce participation by young people at the policy level 
· More resources are needed to be able to introduce this information at policy level and there was therefore a request for more resources on the network website. This will be referred to the steering committee who will put this into effect.

Drinks after the meeting gave the participants the opportunity to get to know each other better and to talk further about the issues covered during the afternoon. This Network meeting was an occasion not just for gaining new knowledge but also for making a lot of new contacts.
